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The first edition of Zuma, published in late 2008, concluded with Jacob Zuma's future balancing
on a knife's edge. National elections loomed, but so did corruption charges and endless court
battles. Since then Zuma's star has spectacularly risen - the corruption charges were dropped,
he led the ANC to election victory and duly became President of South Africa, and his new
cabinet and government appointments were generally well received. But he has also recently
suffered a huge blow with revelations of another love-child, this time with the daughter of soccer
supremo Irvine Khoza. Many of his supporters have distanced themselves from him, and Zuma
is looking isolated. Pundits are once again wondering how long he'll survive as President. In this
revised and updated edition, Jeremy Gordin takes the reader right up to present. He covers in
detail the highs and lows of Zuma's past 18 months, including the final salvoes of his legal
battles, as well as his first year as President. New material in this edition also includes the
'Pedro' document (a document Zuma wrote in 1986), and accurate information on his wives and
children.

About the AuthorJEREMY GORDIN is the Director of the Investigative Journalism Workshop's
Justice Project at Wits University. He has co-authored two books of investigative journalism, The
Infernal Tower and A Long Night's Damage and is also the author of several collections of poetry.
He was born in Pretoria, studied at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem in Israel and UNISA. He
is married with two children. --This text refers to the paperback edition.
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IN MEMORY OFMiriam ‘Micky’ (Awerbuch) Gordin1910–2002mother, teacher, scepticAND
FORDeborah, Jake and Nina GordinJeremy GordinZUMAA BiographySecond
editionJONATHAN BALL PUBLISHERSJohannesburg & Cape TownDavid therefore departed
thence, and escaped to the cave of Adullam: and when his brethren and all his father’s house
heard it, they went down thither to him. And every one that was in distress, and every one that
was in debt, and every one that was discontented, gathered themselves unto him; and he
became captain over them …First Samuel xxii.1-2.The world is what it is; men who are nothing,
who allow themselves to become nothing, have no place in it.A Bend in the River, VS
Naipaul.One thing therefore History will do: pity them all; for it went hard with them all. Not even
the Seagreen Incorruptible but shall have some pity, some human love, though it takes an effort.
To the eye of equal brotherly pity, innumerable perversions dissipate themselves: exaggerations
and execrations fall off, of their own accord.The French Revolution, Thomas Carlyle.Don’t be so
anxious. Don’t peep so much into Freud.Look to the Zulu – and relax.Letter from Elias Gordin to
Jeremy Gordin, 1974.The new president [Thabo Mbeki] appointed as deputy president Jacob
Zuma, a loyal ANC member who had no formal education and posed no challenge to Mbeki’s
leadership.A History of South Africa (2001), Leonard Thompson.‘Once upon a time,’ [Nikita]
Khrushchev said, ‘there were three men in a prison: a social democrat, an anarchist and a
humble little Jew – a half-educated fellow named Pinya. They decided to elect a cell leader to
watch over distribution of food, tea and tobacco. The anarchist, a big burly fellow, was against
such a lawful process as electing authority. To show his contempt for law and order, he proposed
that the semi-educated Jew, Pinya, be elected. They elected Pinya.‘Things went well, and they
decided to escape. But they realized that the first man to go through the tunnel would be shot at
by the guard. They all turned to the big brave anarchist, but he was afraid to go. Suddenly poor
little Pinya drew himself up and said, “Comrades, you elected me by democratic process as your
leader. Therefore, I will go first.”‘The moral of the story is that no matter how humble a man’s
beginning, he achieves the stature of the office to which he is elected.‘That little Pinya – that’s
me.’Khrushchev: The Man, His Era, William Taubman.Preface to the Second EditionThe first
edition of this book ended as Judge Nicholson withdrew from Zuma’s mouth the sharp hook that
had been lodged in it for about nine years by the National Prosecuting Authority. However,
despite this enormous fillip, in December 2008 life did not look wonderfully rosy for him.
Consider: it soon became obvious that the NPA would appeal as quickly as possible against the
Nicholson judgment and probably win (this is indeed what happened). Then it would re-charge
Zuma. Were this to happen (and it did), what would Zuma and the ANC do? Could a national
election – due in April 2009 – be fought with him sitting in court? What if he were found guilty? A
conviction and a sentence to a jail term of more than 12 months would have made Zuma
ineligible for election to Parliament and therefore ineligible to serve as President of South
Africa.Then there occurred the most remarkable intervention: the decision by the acting National



Director of Public Prosecutions to drop charges of racketeering, money laundering, corruption
and fraud against Zuma – notwithstanding everything that had gone before.
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Africa.Then there occurred the most remarkable intervention: the decision by the acting National
Director of Public Prosecutions to drop charges of racketeering, money laundering, corruption
and fraud against Zuma – notwithstanding everything that had gone before.On 6 May 2009,
Parliament voted Zuma fourth president of a democratic South Africa, defeating the Congress of
the People’s presidential candidate by 277--47 votes. Three days later, he was sworn in. As one
of the talking heads on television remarked, it was ‘the greatest political comeback
ever’ (certainly in South African politics).What’s more, though he inherited a country wallowing in
the doldrums, Zuma received a very good press, foreign and local – not only for his first 100
days but for the first eight months of his rule. He was featured on the cover of Time magazine on
7 December 2009, and the inside article was none too shoddy either. In addition, the political
opposition, as much as ‘the people’, seemed disarmed by his brand of charm, his promises to
eradicate corruption and create jobs, and his sweeping aside of Mbeki’s HIV/Aids denialism.But
on a balmy Sunday morning, 31 January 2010, the Sunday Times arrived – thump! – in the
driveway, carrying incendiary matériel. Suddenly, Zuma was in trouble again; in the blink of an
eye, he had again become the dirty rascal. Just when Zuma’s getting ahead in the game, he …
well, he doesn’t shoot himself in the foot … but he does often commit a sexual misdemeanour.
But more important than the brouhaha precipitated here and overseas by Zuma’s peccadilloes
was the reaction of his allies in the ANC and the tripartite alliance. It was apparent from their
lukewarm response that quite deep fissures existed in the party and the alliance. Zuma’s policy
of governing by consensus had effectively meant perpetual compromise, and in such a process
there can be little bold leadership.[1] By trying to be all things to all people, Zuma has clearly
failed to satisfy most, if any, of the competing factions in his government.This second edition of
Zuma: A Biography contains three new chapters that incorporate all the new events that I have
mentioned above – from October/November 2008 until the first weeks of March 2010 and the
pomp and ceremony of his journey to London to see Queen Elizabeth II.Much of the material in
the three new chapters flows from articles I have written on politicsweb.co.za, where I have been
a weekly contributor since about June 2009, and articles written for East London’s Daily
Dispatch. My thanks and acknowledgements to James Myburgh and Alec Hogg of Politicsweb,
for allowing me the space and giving me encouragement, and to Myburgh in particular for fruitful
discussions and for letting me profit from his indefatigable questioning of the status quo and
dislike of racist cant and political propaganda; and thanks and acknowledgements to Andrew
Trench and Dawn Barkhuizen of the Dispatch for giving me an opportunity to write a monthly
Zuma column.In the first edition of this book, there were a number of instances where, without
making proper acknowledgment, I used material directly from The Arms Deal in Your Pocket
(Jonathan Ball Publishers, 2008) by Paul Holden. These omissions of acknowledgement have
now been corrected; and I apologise to Holden. Some factual mistakes relating to Zuma’s family
have also been repaired, and I apologise to Zuma as well.Journalists David Beresford and Paul
Trewhela had two similar ‘problems’ with this book. The first related to the way in which I dealt
with – or, rather, failed to deal with – Zuma’s membership of the SA Communist Party, which



membership had been clearly mentioned by Zuma himself in an autobiographical piece written
on 2 May 1985 under the alias ‘Pedro’. The second related to my failure to damn Zuma
sufficiently for his alleged complicity or culpability in the death of Thami Zulu. I deal with both
these issues and reproduce the ‘Pedro’ document in a new appendix.Besides again thanking
the long-suffering Jeremy ‘where’s my copy?’ Boraine, publishing director of Jonathan Ball
Publishers (JBP), and Frances Perryer, editor extraordinaire, I want also to thank Jonathan Ball
for his support and friendship, and the rest of the JBP staff, especially Anika Ebrahim, JBP’s
director of publicity. When I needed a proverbial pillar of strength on which to lean a little, Anika
was there.
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corrected; and I apologise to Holden. Some factual mistakes relating to Zuma’s family have also
been repaired, and I apologise to Zuma as well.Journalists David Beresford and Paul Trewhela
had two similar ‘problems’ with this book. The first related to the way in which I dealt with – or,
rather, failed to deal with – Zuma’s membership of the SA Communist Party, which membership
had been clearly mentioned by Zuma himself in an autobiographical piece written on 2 May
1985 under the alias ‘Pedro’. The second related to my failure to damn Zuma sufficiently for his
alleged complicity or culpability in the death of Thami Zulu. I deal with both these issues and
reproduce the ‘Pedro’ document in a new appendix.Besides again thanking the long-suffering
Jeremy ‘where’s my copy?’ Boraine, publishing director of Jonathan Ball Publishers (JBP), and
Frances Perryer, editor extraordinaire, I want also to thank Jonathan Ball for his support and
friendship, and the rest of the JBP staff, especially Anika Ebrahim, JBP’s director of publicity.
When I needed a proverbial pillar of strength on which to lean a little, Anika was there.I also want
to thank: Michael Hulley, Zuma’s attorney, for further assistance and friendship; Ajay Sooklal,
formerly Thint’s attorney, also for further assistance and friendship; Justin Cartwright, for his
unexpected encouragement and praise; my friend Benjamin Trisk for his continual, unbridled
criticism of Zuma (if he let up, what would I have to think about?); Anthony Butler, head of Politics
at Wits, for reminding me gently that it’s not the economy, stupid – it’s the politics, stupid; Anton
Harber, my boss at Wits Journalism School, who didn’t look too hard to see where I was, though
he knew that I generally wasn’t where I was supposed to be; and all the people, most of whose
names I unfortunately do not know, who in the weeks immediately following publication in
December 2008 came up to me in Cape Town, Durban, Johannesburg and East London, or
wrote to me, to say they had enjoyed the book.Finally, thank you to Jacob Zuma – a careful
reader of those texts he must, or chooses to, read – who told me he enjoyed the book a great
deal, notwithstanding ‘a few things that we need to discuss sometime’. I am delighted that
Zuma’s note thanking me, inscribed on the title page of my copy of Zuma: A Biography, was
written on 06/04/2009 – the evening on which he was celebrating the dropping of charges
against himself.Jeremy GordinPARKVIEW, JOHANNESBURGMARCH 2010Notes[1] See
Allister Sparks’s eloquent article, ‘Obama, Zuma and a question of leadership,’ Business Day, 31
March 2010.Preface and AcknowledgementsI once said to Jacob Gedleyihlekisa Zuma, aka
‘Msholozi’ (his praise name), that his life story seemed so fascinating, I was surprised no one
had written about him.‘Why should anyone write about me?’ Zuma asked. ‘I’m not an important
person. I’m not from a politically famous or royal family. I’m not an influential businessman. I’m
just an ordinary person.’It was a vintage Zuma response because it was self-deprecatory, some
might even say humble, yet at the same time quietly, almost obliquely, sarcastic about a number
of South African leaders whom politically knowledgeable people would find it easy to identify. It
was also inaccurate, at least insofar as he claimed to be unimportant, for his name and career
are now inextricably parts of the history of South Africa in the late twentieth and early twenty-first
centuries.I need not discuss here why this is so – for the book that follows is about Zuma’s
remarkable rise and fall and rise again, the consequent sacking of President Thabo Mbeki, as



well as the possibility that Zuma’s road to presidential inauguration could still be blocked by
corruption and racketeering charges. Zuma is also a highly controversial politician and person,
and that’s putting it mildly. And, since being made president-in-waiting in December 2007, he
has become the epicentre of the country’s political turmoil.The aim of this book is to tell Zuma’s
story in such as way as to offer some insight beyond the daily and weekly reporting in the media
and to capture something of the man, his ambitions, and the political rollercoaster he has been
on – his travails in his quest to be the next president of South Africa.It’s a ‘pull-together’, as
journalists say, with the necessary background and context; an ‘overview’ that tries to sew
together all the elements of the story. The main focus remains on the last eight or nine years
during which Zuma has been accused of corruption and during which he emerged as the spear
of the Left in its ‘battle’ against Mbeki. But I also cover Zuma’s early life in rural KwaZulu-Natal,
his 10 years on Robben Island, his adult life as a member of the ANC underground, and the
transitional years of the 1990s.It would be silly, however, to pretend that this short book is
‘definitive’. Doubtless there are many lines of investigation, facts, and events missing from it. Nor
is this a ‘thesis’ book; I have no over-arching point to prove, or all-encompassing ‘explanation’ to
offer, about Zuma.The historian Eric Hobsbawm adapted a comment of Karl Marx’s as follows:
‘Men make their lives, but they do not make them just as they please, they do not make them
under circumstances chosen by themselves, but under circumstances directly encountered,
given and transmitted from the past, and by the world around them.’[1] This comment is
particularly applicable to a person who was six years old when legal apartheid started being
clamped like a vice on society, who spent 10 years jailed on Robben Island, whose life was
devoted to political and underground struggle, and who is an ANC man through and through.
The party is, literally, his life, and has been so for half a century. I have obviously therefore had to
be careful not to ‘over-emphasise the role of the individual in shaping and determining events’ or
to ‘ignore or play down the political context’ in which Zuma has operated.[2] To put it another
way: Zuma’s story is also largely inseparable from the story of South African politics of the last
decade and longer.But, though they are the major factor when dealing with a politician, external
circumstances are not everything. One must also deal with the person. Zuma’s actions and
choices have not been due solely to environment and external occurrences. His story is also
about his character. At the same time – in the same breath, so to speak – I am well aware, as an
astute biographer remarked, that ‘none of us can enter into another person’s mind; to believe so
is fiction. We can only know actual persons by observing their behaviour in a variety of different
situations and through different perspectives.’[3]This book, then, does not even try to be a so-
called psychobiography. I have tried, rather, to base my interpretations of Zuma the person, such
as they are, on observation and palpable evidence.This book was not authorised by Zuma. I
accepted a commission to write it from Jonathan Ball Publishers and then told Zuma about it. He
did not, in other words, have any control over its content, nor did he try to have any. I suspect,
too, that he was not deliriously overjoyed at the idea. Yet he cooperated graciously and patiently.
Zuma is a busy person and became extremely busy once he was elected ANC president.



Moreover, he prefers to talk face-to-face, which is time consuming. So I am especially grateful
that he afforded me time whenever he could. He also took the trouble to answer questions that
must have been annoying to hear. It can’t be much fun to have someone asking: ‘According to
the National Prosecuting Authority, you are corrupt – what do you say to that?’I can’t recall
experiencing a failure of Zuma’s good humour or the disappearance of that infectious laugh of
his, which seems to emanate from the core of his being and lights up his person. It has been an
unexpected gift to have been able to meet and write about a person who, despite 10 years in
prison, various other tribulations, and more than six decades among humankind, is still
apparently enjoying himself. Zuma argued with me, but, significantly, this was mainly when he
thought I was being derogatory or misguided about the ANC. The only complaint I am able to
dredge up about my dealings with him is the lack of real coffee at his Forest Town home.Various
members of Zuma’s family were also kind and helpful: Nompumelelo Ntuli, Zuma’s fourth wife (or
fifth, depending how one counts these things), who made me and photographer TJ Lemon feel
at home at Nkandla; Zuma’s sons, Edward and Duduzani; and Zuma’s daughter, Duduzile, she
of the smile that could launch a thousand ships.This book is built, firstly, on and around the
articles that I have written, sometimes with others, during the last six years or so, about Zuma or
related events, and which appeared in the Sunday Independent, The Star, and other
Independent Group newspapers. Unless necessary for reasons of context, I have not provided
references to my own work or joint-work; it would have been tiresome for the reader. Nor have I
provided references for information that is in the public domain. But I have tried hard to make
acknowledgements where acknowledgements are due.
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consequent sacking of President Thabo Mbeki, as well as the possibility that Zuma’s road to
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and who is an ANC man through and through. The party is, literally, his life, and has been so for
half a century. I have obviously therefore had to be careful not to ‘over-emphasise the role of the
individual in shaping and determining events’ or to ‘ignore or play down the political context’ in
which Zuma has operated.[2] To put it another way: Zuma’s story is also largely inseparable from
the story of South African politics of the last decade and longer.But, though they are the major
factor when dealing with a politician, external circumstances are not everything. One must also
deal with the person. Zuma’s actions and choices have not been due solely to environment and
external occurrences. His story is also about his character. At the same time – in the same
breath, so to speak – I am well aware, as an astute biographer remarked, that ‘none of us can
enter into another person’s mind; to believe so is fiction. We can only know actual persons by
observing their behaviour in a variety of different situations and through different
perspectives.’[3]This book, then, does not even try to be a so-called psychobiography. I have
tried, rather, to base my interpretations of Zuma the person, such as they are, on observation
and palpable evidence.This book was not authorised by Zuma. I accepted a commission to write
it from Jonathan Ball Publishers and then told Zuma about it. He did not, in other words, have
any control over its content, nor did he try to have any. I suspect, too, that he was not deliriously
overjoyed at the idea. Yet he cooperated graciously and patiently. Zuma is a busy person and



became extremely busy once he was elected ANC president. Moreover, he prefers to talk face-
to-face, which is time consuming. So I am especially grateful that he afforded me time whenever
he could. He also took the trouble to answer questions that must have been annoying to hear. It
can’t be much fun to have someone asking: ‘According to the National Prosecuting Authority, you
are corrupt – what do you say to that?’I can’t recall experiencing a failure of Zuma’s good
humour or the disappearance of that infectious laugh of his, which seems to emanate from the
core of his being and lights up his person. It has been an unexpected gift to have been able to
meet and write about a person who, despite 10 years in prison, various other tribulations, and
more than six decades among humankind, is still apparently enjoying himself. Zuma argued with
me, but, significantly, this was mainly when he thought I was being derogatory or misguided
about the ANC. The only complaint I am able to dredge up about my dealings with him is the
lack of real coffee at his Forest Town home.Various members of Zuma’s family were also kind
and helpful: Nompumelelo Ntuli, Zuma’s fourth wife (or fifth, depending how one counts these
things), who made me and photographer TJ Lemon feel at home at Nkandla; Zuma’s sons,
Edward and Duduzani; and Zuma’s daughter, Duduzile, she of the smile that could launch a
thousand ships.This book is built, firstly, on and around the articles that I have written,
sometimes with others, during the last six years or so, about Zuma or related events, and which
appeared in the Sunday Independent, The Star, and other Independent Group newspapers.
Unless necessary for reasons of context, I have not provided references to my own work or joint-
work; it would have been tiresome for the reader. Nor have I provided references for information
that is in the public domain. But I have tried hard to make acknowledgements where
acknowledgements are due.At Independent Newspapers, the following were generous with
time, page space, advice, grunts, bellows, or assistance: Dave Hazelhurst and Moegsien
Williams of The Star; Jovial Rantao, Andrew Walker and Alf Hayter of the Sunday Independent;
Peter Fabricius, Independent Group foreign editor; Roslyn Kenny, formerly editorial assistant at
the Independent News Network (INN); Alan Dunn, Philani Mgwaba, and Bruce ‘Shark’ Colly of
the Sunday Tribune, though during the Hefer Commission and Schabir Shaik trial, Dunn was INN
editor and Mgwaba editor of the Pretoria News; Denis Pather and Deon Delport, then of the
Daily News; Ivan Fynn, former editor of The Argus; Diana Powell, Martine Barker, and Robyn
Leary, also of The Argus; Brendan Seery, formerly executive editor of the Saturday Star; and
Kevin Ritchie, now managing editor of the Saturday Star and, when I was acting editor of INN,
my irrepressible deputy and the best shabbes goy a Jew could ever hope for. TJ Lemon of the
Sunday Independent, photographer extraordinaire, and I went on some memorable Zuma
expeditions. And when I had missed my deadline and was in deep trouble with the publisher,
Walker, Rantao, and Williams arranged for me to take leave not due to me and added some
extra time to boot.I’m grateful to Walker, my boss at the Sunday Independent, for reminding me
at strategic times – in his own, inimitable phraseology – of Lord Northcliffe’s words: ‘News is
what somebody somewhere wants to suppress; all the rest is advertising.’ And Walker not only
kept me on the straight and narrow in terms of hard news values, steering me away (as best he



could) from bias and partisanship, he was also supportive in other ways, above and beyond the
call of duty. As Zuma would say: I thank you, my brother.My thanks also to those with whom I
worked at different times on different parts of the story: Estelle Ellis, formerly of The Star; Nalisha
Kalideen; Karyn Maughan and Gill Gifford of The Star; Ingrid Oellerman, formerly of The
Mercury; Caroline Hooper-Box, formerly of the Sunday Independent; Angela Quintal, formerly
the group’s political editor; and a couple of colleagues from rival publications, who I’m certain
would prefer not to be named. I also thank the management of Independent Newspapers; if they
had not paid for air tickets and accommodation in various places, I could not have covered much
of the story.The book is based, secondly, on interviews with Zuma and others, whose names are
mentioned unless they asked to remain anonymous. As a result of my coverage of Zuma and
Zuma-related stories since 2003, I have won a number of awards, including in April 2008 the
Mondi Shanduka South African Journalist of 2007. But, though the accolades were pleasing,
and the money that went with some of them equally (if not more) so, of greater importance to me
were the people whom I came to know and to like, while on the Zuma trail.They were (and are):
Kessie Naidu SC, who was evidence leader at the Hefer Commission, acted at various times for
Zuma and Thint, then left the Zuma arena; Ajay Sooklal, Thint’s attorney; Michael Hulley, Zuma’s
attorney; Ranjeni Munusamy, Zuma’s sometime aide-de-camp and friend; Moe and Yunis Shaik,
former members of the ANC underground, brothers of Schabir Shaik, and much more than that;
and Mac Maharaj, underground leader and minister in the Nelson Mandela government, and his
wife, Zarina, both of whom I had met prior to 2003 but came to know better during and after the
Hefer Commission. For me, all these people were, and are, in their different styles, people of
warmth and humanity. I value highly the relationships I formed with them and still have with most
of them.I have also profited, personally as well as professionally, and I am not talking about
money, from getting more than merely the time of day from Kemp J Kemp SC, Zuma’s lead
counsel; Jerome Brauns, Kemp’s junior during Zuma’s rape trial; Anton Steynberg, Deputy
Director of Public Prosecutions in KZN; Jeremy Gauntlett SC; Wim Trengove SC, who acted, and
continues to act, for the state in various matters; Neil Tuchtin SC, who acted for Zuma from time
to time; Gilbert Marcus SC; Judge Denis Davis; Reeves Parsee, Schabir Shaik’s attorney; and
Pierre Moynot, chief executive of Thint, and his wife, Bijou. My respect for the human intellect
and the judiciary was refreshed by listening to and reading the judgments of judges Joos Hefer,
Hilary Squires, Willem van der Merwe, Herbert Q Msimang and Chris Nicholson.Ebrahim Ismail
‘Ibie’ Ebrahim, ANC stalwart and Robben Island veteran, Blade Nzimande, General Secretary of
the Communist Party, and Jeremy Cronin, Deputy General Secretary of the Communist Party,
have been generous with their time and thoughts, as have Chippy and Schabir Shaik. Janet
‘armed and dangerous’ Love, previously a member of Operation Vula, now a member of the
ANC’s National Executive Committee, and mother of the more famous Thandi, gave me good
advice when she had time. Stephen Laufer was a valuable sounding board, as was veteran
political journalist Patrick Laurence, ever helpful and a mine of information.My views are, of
course, not necessarily held by any of the people just mentioned.Thirdly, I have drawn for this



book on other people’s writings, either in articles or books. All the written material I have used or
poked my cerebral nose into is listed in the chapter notes.As far as South African history and the
history of the Zulu people are concerned, I have leaned very heavily on the scholarship of Jeff
Guy and Dan Wylie. Their work should be compulsory reading in our schools and universities. I
could not have written this book without having at my elbow books by Allister Sparks, Patti
Waldmeir, and Luli Callinicos, as well as the majestic The Dream Deferred: Thabo Mbeki (2007)
by Mark Gevisser, Shades of Difference: Mac Maharaj and the Struggle for South Africa (2007)
by Padraig O’Malley, and Cyril Ramaphosa by Anthony Butler (2007). Despite its daunting title,
‘The Rape of a Trial: Jacob Zuma, AIDS, Conspiracy, and Tribalism in Neo-liberal Post-Apartheid
South Africa’, written in April 2007 by Elizabeth Skeen as a thesis for Princeton University, was a
boon. Paul Holden’s The Arms Deal in Your Pocket (2008) in which he has culled and collected
the newspaper and Internet coverage of the Arms Deal and related matters, including stories of
mine, was a useful reference tool.In 1936 an irritable Sigmund Freud threw down the gauntlet to
biographers: ‘Whoever turns biographer commits himself to lies, to concealment, to hypocrisy, to
embellishments, and even to hiding his own lack of understanding, for biographical truth is not to
be had, and, even if it were, one could not use it.’[4]In this book, though not conscious of any
hypocrisy, I am aware of some concealment (to avoid identifying certain people) and some
embellishment, and I daresay I must be guilty at times of a lack of understanding. A larger
problem, however, when it comes to me having ‘turned biographer’ of Zuma, is determining
whether I am capable of dealing with Zuma objectively: without the distortion caused by
personal feelings, prejudices, or unfounded interpretations.This issue requires some unravelling
because I have been accused of being a ‘Zuma spokesman’ or ‘Zuma apologist’. In the view of
some (perhaps many) people, mainly journalists, I have been unprofessionally biased in favour
of Zuma. Here is a small and relatively tame sample. In the 4 February 2008 issue of Empire, a
Johannesburg-based arts and media magazine, Chris Vick, a professional ‘public relations’
person one of whose clients is (or was) businessman Tokyo Sexwale, wrote the following about
the media fall-out that he foresaw would happen after the Polokwane conference: ‘Keep an eye
out for Zuma’s pre-emptive media missile, journalist Jeremy Gordin, who uses Independent
Media’s editorial space to ensure strategically timed leaks that advance Zuma’s cause and
ensure his side of the story is well told.’That comment would not be too unkind – it could perhaps
even be read as a back-handed compliment – were it not for the toxic little barbs, ‘who uses
Independent Media’s editorial space’ and ‘pre-emptive’. Vick was saying that I have ‘an agenda’
and that I am or have been part of, or party to, a considered Zuma media strategy (which
assumes, erroneously, that Zuma has a media strategy).This kind of ‘accusation’ began with, or
picked up real momentum from, the lead story I wrote in the Sunday Independent on 13
November 2005, about the woman who accused Zuma of raping her. At the end of Zuma’s rape
trial, the judge, who had acquitted Zuma, ruled that the woman should not be identified. So I
shall call her what she was called during the trial by her supporters: Khwezi.Khwezi had in fact
laid a charge of rape against Zuma, but in my story vehemently denied that she had done so.



The story came out on the same morning that the Sunday Times wrote unequivocally and
correctly that such a charge had been laid. What happened was simple. Khwezi lied to me. In
chapter 11, I will deal with the reasons for Khwezi lying: her frame of mind, the behind-the-
scenes manoeuvring related to ‘compensation’ for her, and so on. Suffice it to say for the
moment that she lied; that I believed her (I had no reason not to – she was the person who had
allegedly been raped or, according to her then, not raped!); and that, once the Sunday Times
story and mine came out, each directly contradicting the other, a hullabaloo ensued. I was
accused of being a spin doctor, a propagandist, a purveyor of misinformation, of ‘putting the
Zuma line out there’, and the rest.Following this incident, it also was generally thought and said,
at least by some people, that I was ‘embedded’ in the Zuma camp; that I knew and consorted
(horrors!) with some of the people who gathered in Zuma’s parlour of an evening, and even had
been in his parlour myself.Notwithstanding Admiral Jackie Fisher’s famous dictum – ‘never
contradict, never explain, never apologise’ – let me try to set the record straight: I was
successfully manipulated by the Zuma camp as far as Khwezi was concerned. At that point it
suited Zuma and his advisers, on the one hand, and Khwezi and her mother, on the other, to
keep the existence of the rape charge a secret. And I was ‘used’ to deny its existence. And there
have probably been other occasions, though I cannot now pinpoint any particular one, when I
have been manipulated by the Zuma camp.As for being embedded: the reasons I came to enjoy
better access at certain times to Zuma and the Zuma camp would seem, like most things in life,
to be a mixture. One reason would have been that I was a reasonably credible media voice who
was sympathetic to Zuma and therefore to some extent malleable. But there were other reasons.
During the months and years when Zuma was mostly demonised by the media (from the end of
2005 until the end of 2007), I simply chose to heed the golden text, handed down from
generation to generation to me: You shall not take up a false report nor shall you follow a
multitude to do evil. I also took the trouble to form relationships with Zuma and those around him;
tried to avoid bias and the usual clichés, of thought as much as of word; and (it seems) worked
harder than many others at finding out Zuma’s side of the story.For the record then: I am not a
member of the Zuma camp or any allied sect, order or organisation, on earth or anywhere else. I
have also never been offered or given a bribe or blandishment of any kind by Zuma or anyone
associated with him.I like Zuma a great deal (if I didn’t, there would little point in writing this
book), and my approach to him has always, I hope, been one of ‘sympathy and understanding
that is as free from denunciation as from apologetics’.[5] Trying to stand inside someone else’s
shoes, as Bob Dylan put it, is not an apology; it’s an attempt to understand the other person and
to try to feel things the way he does.This does not necessarily mean that I approve of everything
Zuma does, has done, will do, or thinks. When Samuel Johnson agreed that the commissioning
publishers would have the right to choose the poets to be written about in what would become
his famous Lives of the Poets, his biographer James Boswell rounded on him, asking caustically
whether he, the great Johnson, would really write about ‘any dunce’s work’.‘Yes, sir,’ replied
Johnson, ‘and say he was a dunce.’[6]Of course I also assume that I have the right, as



presumably Johnson did, not to call someone a dunce if in my view he is not one. In any case,
my approval or disapproval of Zuma is irrelevant, in general and in this book. At issue is what
Jacob Zuma thinks or feels about certain issues, legal charges, and events. This book is about
him.This book would have taken even longer to complete than it has, if I had not been assisted
by Laura Lopez, an American lychnobite of extraordinary energy. Obviously, errors,
misrepresentations, pretentiousness, solecisms, polysyllabic words, and so on, should be
blamed on me alone because I alone am responsible for this book.In August 2006, Jeremy
Boraine, the publishing director of Jonathan Ball Publishers, asked me to write a book about
Zuma. In retrospect this was perhaps not such a good idea. But – as Eliphaz the Temanite
mentioned to my ancestor Job, man is born unto trouble, as surely as the sparks fly upward –
and I agreed. I quickly found out, however, that my employers expected me to do some work,
other than on the book, if I wanted to be paid; that my children thought they occasionally merited
some attention; that typing words according to the rules of grammar while applying one’s mind,
such as it is, so that the words have some semblance of logical meaning, grows more difficult
rather than easier with the passing of time; and that I have never managed to shuck my habit of
paying close attention to everything under the sun except the main task.Still, though I missed my
deadline by some 11 months, Boraine remained understanding. I don’t know if there’s a
publishers’ award for saintliness. If there is, I nominate him. I also nominate the unflappable
Frances Perryer for whatever award there is for editors; she has indeed turned the proverbial
sow’s ear into something less so.It is a truth universally acknowledged that I am not the sweetest
of human beings and that, when engaged in work that conflicts with my innate laziness, I change
into a creature worse than a bear with a cluster headache. Thanks then are also due to my
family: Deborah, Jake, and Nina. It could be argued that they don’t have much choice about
putting up with me. Maybe; but I’d like to thank them anyway.Despite knowing me for roughly 25
years and being married to me for about 15, Deborah was always supportive. ‘Of course you
must go,’ was, without exception, her response when told that I had to go away to another
commission or trial, leaving her with two relatively young children. (Maybe she was simply happy
to have me out of the house; as a journalist, one must consider every option.)
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John Gibbs, “Inside the life of South Africa's president. The stories which the world outside
South Africa has heard about president Jacob Zuma have not been confidence-inspiring. He
has been prosecuted for corruption and rape, he is said to hold idiosyncratic social values, and
his marital indiscretions are frequently in the headlines. So who is he, and how did he get to be
president of the country? Jeremy Gordin, a journalist who has reported on Zuma's activities for
many years, fills in the picture in this book.Jacob Zuma was born into an impoverished Zulu
family in 1942. As a child he was assigned to look after cattle, so he missed out on a formal
education. He joined the African National Congress in 1959 and was arrested in 1963, spending
10 years on Robben Island and then 15 years working for the ANC from outside South Africa,
becoming a leading figure in the ANC and a close friend of Thabo Mbeki. When Nelson Mandela
retired from the presidency in 1999, Mbeki became president and Zuma became deputy
president.The story so far accounts for the first fifth of the book; the rest relates largely to the
scandals, court cases and political struggles that have filled the past decade of Zuma's life. He
failed to live within his means, leaving his expenses to be paid by friends and leading to
allegations of corruption. His polygamy and extra-marital dalliances led to public ridicule.
However, through all of the personal difficulties Zuma maintained a remarkable resilience and
equanimity.The book is interesting to read, and well-researched. The author clearly likes Jacob
Zuma, and makes a strong case that much of the prosecution of him was politically motivated.
Zuma is also shown to be a skilful and courageous negotiator and diplomat, and to have a very
charming persona. Nonetheless it is difficult to escape the impression that South African politics
has been on a downward incline since the retirement of Mandela, and that South Africans would
be better served by a more forward-looking leader.”

The book by Jeremy Gordin has a rating of  5 out of 4.0. 4 people have provided feedback.
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